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January 27, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the surplus and exchange of one County-owned parcel and the surplus and dedication of another parcel of County-owned parcel, both located in Council District 6 between 139th Avenue SE and 142nd Place SE on SE Eastgate Way.

Purpose

The King County Metro Transit Division is developing a five-story transit parking facility at the existing Eastgate Park and Ride, located in the City of Bellevue on SE Eastgate Way between 139th Avenue SE and 142nd Place SE.  This facility will increase the existing parking from 700 stalls to 1,646 and was permitted under the City of Bellevue Conditional Use Permit #01-117594-LB.  A condition of this permit requires the development of a dedicated turn lane from westbound SE Eastgate Way to the new facility.  Additional right-of-way is required to construct this turn lane. 

Background

King County purchased the affected subject property in 1991 to develop the Eastgate Public Health Center.  A conditional use permit was granted by the City of Bellevue on June 22, 2002, via City of Bellevue Ordinance Number 4733.  This conditional use permit contained access requirements causing King County Public Health to enter into a three-way agreement with the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) and Metro to provide 29 park and ride stalls on the Public Health parcel.  A permit condition stipulated the area be used for park and ride only, and if the area was not dedicated to park and ride use, it would be converted to open space and landscaping in perpetuity.  

Under the authority of the City of Bellevue conditional use permit, the Eastgate Park and Ride is being expanded from the existing 700 stalls to 1,646 stalls by construction of a five story 1,321 space garage along with other improvements.  As part of the project, a right turn lane on SE Eastgate Way needs to be constructed and dedicated to the City of Bellevue.  

Surplusing a portion of Public Health property and transferring it to a private party is necessary to enable this construction.

During the design phase of the Eastgate Park and Ride garage project, a traffic analysis was performed to analyze the impacts of the resulting increased trips to the surrounding areas.  The goal was to minimize the effects to the local streets.

The analysis indicated a dedicated right turn lane was needed into the facility from westbound SE Eastgate Way, or the cars attempting to enter the new facility would be blocked at a newly installed signal on SE Eastgate Way, and would back up in a queue extending over 300 feet, blocking entrances to other properties.  In order to build this turn lane, additional right-of-way would need to be acquired from the adjacent property owners.  Negotiations were entered with the owners, Dr. and Mrs. Milton Walters, to acquire a portion of their property.  This property is improved with a 73,000 square foot office building built in 1981.  It became apparent that the Walters could not give up the required portion of their property without affecting the tenant parking at the facility, since their tenants utilized all available spaces.

Acquisition of this additional right-of-way by traditional means was considered and rejected due to high cost and exposure to damages related to the impact on parking at the affected office building.  Because build out of the turn lane will eliminate 12 existing parking stalls, an alternative solution was sought.

The Property Transaction

The property to the northeast of the park and ride is owned by King County Public Health and occupied by a neighborhood clinic.  When the clinic was originally built, it required a secondary access through the park and ride for emergency response.  To obtain this emergency access, Public Health dedicated a portion of their property for 29 park and ride stalls, which was formalized in a three-party agreement with WSDOT, King County Public Health, and Metro.  By eliminating the requirement of park and ride or open space use over this area, property will be freed up to transfer to the Walters allowing reconfiguration of the parking areas, which will replace parking stalls lost to the added right turn lane.

The City of Bellevue has agreed to remove zoning restrictions on the area that prohibited other uses.  This solution was approved by the Walters as it made them whole by keeping the number of usable spaces the same as prior to the property transfer.  

This exchange will allow the transfer of a portion of Public Health property to Dr. and Mrs. Walter and the subsequent transfer of the parcel acquired from the Walters to the City of Bellevue for use as a right turn lane into the new expanded park and ride.

Effects on Public Health

The property that is presently owned by Public Health and used for the park and ride will be reconfigured and developed into new parking stalls for use by Public Health.  The zoning restrictions presently on this parcel will be removed by the City of Bellevue and a new permit allowing the continued ingress and egress through the WSDOT Park and Ride will be issued by WSDOT.  Five other stalls will be developed east of the building resulting in a net addition of 8 parking places for public health use.  King County Transit will use approximately $30,000 of existing capital budget authority to cover the parking lot modification costs.

The removal of the City of Bellevue zoning restrictions on the Public Health parcel will unencumber 12,610 square feet of land allowing the reconfiguration of the Public Health parking area and the transfer of 4943 square feet to the Walter’s.  The net result to the Public Health property is an increase of 7667 square feet of developable property.  Based on an independent appraisal, the removal of these restrictions will increase the value of the Public Health property by $191,675. 

The benefits to Public Health are increased parking capacity, an increase in property value, and a new access agreement from WSDOT, allowing the continued use of necessary emergency ingress and egress.

The Walters Property

The 4943 square foot strip of property surplused by the Public Health Department will be transferred to the Walters allowing the reconfiguration of the Walters’ parking, replacing parking lost to the required right turn lane.  The net affect on the Walters property is no gain or loss of parking spaces.  King County and the Walters agreed that the value of this particular property transaction was zero dollars, with King County Transit paying the Walters a total of $33,734 for landscaping and construction easements out of an existing capital project budget.  The compensation is broken down as $6,606 for landscape damages and $27,128 for construction easements and disruptions.

A parcel of 4,163 square feet presently owned by the Walters will be acquired by the Transit Division and developed as the required right turn lane.  The parcel and improvements will be dedicated to the City of Bellevue as right-of-way that will satisfy the conditions of the construction permits for the expanded Eastgate Park and Ride.

The custodial department has declared the subject properties surplus to their needs. Notices were circulated to various County departments and none expressed an interest in the subject parcels.  

The Facilities Management Division, Real Estate Services Section, finds the two properties surplus to the County’s present and foreseeable needs.

The parcels are not zoned residential; therefore they are not suitable for affordable housing under the Growth Management Act. 

Under K.C.C. chapter 4.56.100, when no County department or governmental agency has expressed a need for surplus real property and the property does not meet the criteria for affordable housing, the property may be sold by direct negotiation if deemed in the best interest of the public. 

A package of information for each of the two properties is enclosed for information.  

I recommend that the Council approve this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:
  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Manager, Facilities Management Division, DES

